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S T E V E N S V I L L E 
— Berrien County residents 
are hesitant and eager at the 
possibility of an enclosed 
ice rink in Lincoln Town-
ship.

At a Lincoln Township 
Planning Commission 
meeting Monday night, 
planners tabled a decision 
on granting a special use 
permit that would allow the 
rink to be built in a residen-
tial neighborhood on the 
southeast corner of Cleve-

land Avenue and Glenlord 
Road.

The indoor rink would 
mean a chance for year-
round  hockey and skating 
programs and another at-
traction for local business-
es. However, the arena was 
met with opposition for 
nearby  homeowners who 
feel the rink could increase 
traffic and hamper property 
values.

The fight for more ice in 
Berrien County didn’t just 
begin Monday.

The area is now served by 
the Howard Ice Arena in St. 

Joseph, which is a covered – 
but open air – facility. Lo-
cal ice enthusiasts for years 
have lobbied the city of St. 
Joseph to enclose the arena, 
but the city has been hesi-
tant due so.

Parks  Superinten-
dent  Greg Grothous said 
to fully enclose the 14-year-
old ice arena would be too 
costly for the city.

“There would be a lot of 
things that would have to 
happen,” Grothous said. 
“It’s not just putting up 
walls. We would have to 
change the air handling 

system and purchase a 
new Zamboni because of 
the emissions it puts out. 
It would probably take a 
couple million dollars to do 
it right.”

An ice arena has been 
on the drawing board 
for a number of years 
in Watervliet as part of 
a county park.  In those 
plans,  the county is con-
templating a two-sheet 
enclosed ice rink on prop-
erty the county owns north 
of M-140. The property en-
compasses about 25  acres 
and the master plan would 

include parking, green 
space, a dog park and walk-
ing trails.

County parks Direc-
tor Brian Bailey said they 
developed the plan in the 

summer of 2014 for the site 
of the former Watervliet 
Paper Co.

With its proximity to 

By TONY WITTKOWSKI
HP Staff Writer

Enclosed ice rink has been on the minds of many
Selling ice

HP file photo

Foreign exchange program students (from left to right) Thiago 
Pires Nunes dos Santos of Brazil, Augustin Hap of Belgium, Dary-
na Vashchuk of Ukraine and Maycie McGowan skate together at 
the Howard Ice Arena in St. Joseph in 2013.
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U.S. Rep. Fred Upton, R-St. Joseph, speaks at a Friday press conference about the importance of the upcoming dredging work in 
the St. Joseph/Benton Harbor harbor. Behind him, from left, are: County Commissioner Mamie Yarbrough, St. Joseph Mayor Mike 
Garey and Benton Harbor Mayor Marcus Muhammad.

BENTON HARBOR — 
When we think of  South-
west Michigan’s ties to 
Lake Michigan, we often 
think first of  sandy beach-
es, tourism and marinas 
filled with sailboats.

But its  history is deeply 
connected to the commer-
cial shipping industry that 
relies heavily on Southwest 
Michigan’s only commer-
cial port –  the St. Joseph/
Benton Harbor harbor.

In the 19th century, com-
mercial shipping was criti-
cal to the fruit and lumber 
industries.

Now, the port brings in 
tons of  construction ma-
terial, such as limestone, 
concrete and sand and 
road salt on large freight-
ers.

U.S. Rep. Fred Upton, 
R-St. Joseph, held a press 
conference Friday along 

the waterfront in Benton 
Harbor to discuss the im-
portance of  the port and 
upcoming dredging work.

The U.S. Army Corps 
of  Engineers plans dredge 
work next week in the out-
er harbor – in Lake Michi-
gan near the piers –  and 
the inner harbor in July. 
The project will cost an es-
timated $1 million.

“This is indeed a very im-
portant commercial port. 
We have close to a billion 
dollars’ worth of  aggregate 
coming in here every year,” 
Upton said.  “Thousands 
of  jobs are dependent on 
the viability of  this port. 
It’s about jobs. It’s also 
about a cleaner environ-

ment. It’s also about tour-
ism and fishing.”

Without the port, the 
material would have to be 
shipped into the nearest 
commercial port in Mus-
kegon, he said.

The dredging cost is 
worth every penny, Upton 
said.

“For about $1 million, 
we are able to bring in 
about a billion worth of 
aggregate. That’s a good 
trade-off,” Upton said.

Joining Upton at the 
press conference were the 
mayors of  St. Joseph and 
Benton Harbor, county 
officials and U.S. Army 
Corps of  Engineers staff.

Benton Harbor Mayor 

Marcus Muhammad lik-
ened the importance of 
the harbor to the Panama 
Canal.

“It’s a great resource we 
must keep current. It’s like 
the Panama Canal of  this 
area. We’re pleased and 
we look forward to greater 
and better things,” Mu-
hammad said.

State Rep. Al Pscholka, 
R-Stevensville, noted the 
cost-saving benefits of 
freight shipping.

“It’s 10 times cheaper 
to commercially ship than 
trucks. And it’s three times 
cheaper than rail,” he said.

Upton said the harbor 
accounts for $840 mil-
lion in revenues annually, 
supports more than 5,000 
jobs, and generates more 
than $251 million in in-
come in the transportation 
and commodities indus-
tries.

Contact: alersten@TheHP.com, 932-
0357, Twitter @HPLersten

By ANDREW LERSTEN
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Area officials stress economic 
importance of harbor dredging

BENTON TOWNSHIP 
— A community college 
may be better with a presi-
dent.

But it doesn’t crumble 
into chaos without one.

Lake Michigan College’s 
top administrators and its 
trustees are taking a team 
approach until it finds a 
replacement for Jennifer 
Spielvogel, fired Thursday, 
spokeswoman Candice 
Elders said Friday. Elders 
said LMC has plenty of 
experience  among admin-
istrators and a hands-on 
Board of Trustees.

“The important thing 
is the turnover is gener-
ally low (for the board), 
and a lot of  these people 
have been around for a 
very long time,” she said 
in a phone interview. 
For instance, Paul Ber-
gan is in his 20th year on 
the panel. Chairwoman 
Mary Jo Tomasini joined 
the board in 2008. Trust-
ee Michael Lindley is a 
retired school superin-
tendent.

The administrative 
team, or cabinet, is packed 
with longtime LMC vice 
presidents and deans, such 
as Ann Erdman, vice pres-

ident of administrative 
services, and LMC Foun-
dation Executive Director 
Mary Klemm.

LMC reported that 
the  remaining cabinet 
members are: 

VICE PRESIDENTS: Kelli 
Hahn (finance), Chris 
Spradlin (arts and scienc-
es), Leslie Kellogg (career 
and work force), Doug 
Schaffer (students and en-
rollment management), 
Barbara Craig (regional 
and community engage-
ment);

DEANS: Gary Roberts 
(arts and sciences), Ken 
Flowers (career and work 
force education), Marla 
Clark (health sciences).

Also in the cabinet are 
Rebecca Stein, executive 
assistant to the president, 
and Elders, director of 
marketing and communi-
cations.

The board fired Spielvo-
gel for alleged unauthor-
ized spending, policy vio-
lations, improper conduct 
and a lack of profession-
alism. She started the job 
Jan. 1.

The board is to meet at 
3 p.m. May 16 to discuss 
plans to hire a new presi-
dent.

Contact: jdalgleish@TheHP.com, 
932-0356, Twitter @HPDalgleish
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Spokeswoman: 
Board, cabinet 
to run college 

LAKE MICHIGAN COLLEGE

For about $1 million, we are able to bring in 
about a billion worth of aggregate. That’s a 
good trade-off.

U.S. REP FRED UPTON
R-St. Joseph 

KEELER — Former 
Keeler Township Fire 
Chief Matt Quinn and his 
wife, Megan, are now fac-
ing felony embezzlement 
charges, alleging they took 
money from a firefighters’ 
support association.

The couple has been ar-

raigned on a count each 
of embezzling between 
$1,000 and $20,000 from 
a nonprofit organization, 
and stealing or retaining 
a financial transaction de-
vice without consent.

A conviction on the first 
charge carries a penalty of 
10 years in prison, while 

By ANDREW LERSTEN
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Former Keeler fire  
chief and wife charged  
with embezzlement
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